VILLAGE OF POPLAR GROVE

FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES – APPROVED
May 7, 2012 – 6:30 PM

(Unless noted otherwise – all motions approved are Unanimous.  All funding requests go to the full board for approval at the next Village Board meeting).

Present:

President John W. Neitzel, Chairman Robert Fry, Trustee Judi Zangs, Trustee Cliff Stetter, Trustee Don Bawden, Trustee Ron Quimby, Treasurer Maria Forrest, Secretary Maureen Brzinski, Public Works Director Jeff Strate, Engineer Chris Dopkins and Public Audience.  

Call to Order:

Chairman Robert Fry called the meeting to order at 6:31 PM.
Agenda:  
A motion was made by Stetter, 2nd by Zangs to approve the agenda as presented.  Motion was carried 3-0.

Minutes:   
Minutes will be approved at next months meeting, Monday June 4, 2012.

Treasurer’s Report:

A motion was made by Fry, 2nd Zangs to approve accounts payable invoices for a total of $119,070.28.  Motion was carried 3-0.
Cash Flow:

General Fund 


$580,701.28


Social Security  

$    4,891.24-

Motor Fuel Tax

$120,669.26

Water & Sewer

$296,046.94

O & M



$542,198.23-

G O Fund


$         85.59
Cash on Hand


$450,413.60
(approximately five months of reserve)
Byron Bank:

Cash in Bank $140,000.  This account is for credit card payments of water and sewer billings.
Projection:

General Fund positive increase of $434,000

MFT fun increased by $41,000

Water & Sewer a projected increase of $25,000

Budget FY2013:

The following accounts were created:  Codification, Administration, Village Clerk, FY12 Bond in Water and Sewer Fund, Security System, Office System Support, and Website Maintenance.
Interconnect Water Systems:

Fry stated the consideration of an interconnected water system was not budgeted for FY2013, but in light of the reserve, could this project be completed in FY2013.  The project is important because it would interconnect both of the Village’s water systems so if one of them failed, a large portion of the residents wouldn’t be left without water.  This project was originally estimated at a cost of $140,000.
Fry suggested Dopkins obtain formal estimates for next months meeting at which time the committee will make a decision as to whether or not go ahead with this project.

Simerl Property Refinancing:

Forrest will make a follow-up call to the Simerl’s and Fry suggested the Village give the Simerl’s ninety days to review options.
Bad Debt Procedure:

Forrest will draft a bad debt procedure for next months meeting and Brzinski will inform the Committee and Treasurer as to the amount of the write off.

Auditing Firm:

It was suggested Forrest go out for bids for an auditing firm starting in September of 2013 for next years audit.  The decision was made to extend the agreement with WIPFLI auditing firm for FY2012 audit.

Collection Agency:

Forrest is report on collection agencies for uncollectable debt from water and sewer billing.
Public Works:  Jeff Strate

General: Spring weather has returned and schedules for the coming months are being formulated. Streets and Parks are demanding more attention.

Water Department:  Meters were read the first week of the month. 

During the month, staff had a handful of meter callouts/repairs. A couple of B-Boxes were excavated and adjusted. MXU’s that aren’t sending a signal for radio reads are also being addressed.

In West Grove a water service sprung a leak sending water up between the asphalt and curb line. Anderson Bros. Excavating was hired to stop the leak and will also attempt to find the leak in the main on Tallgrass Trail in May.

A chlorine leak at well #4 was repaired by staff.

Chemicals were added and routine maintenance performed at the wells.

Chlorine and Fluoride were purchased for all the wells.

Sprinkler meter plumbing inspections continue.

Sewer Department:  Chris McElhinney took his fourth test attempt to become a class 1 wastewater operator the first of the month. He still came up a little short. Arrangements are being made for Chris and Tim Bronn to tour the treatment plant in Bloomington, IL. All facets of waste treatment are housed in one complex there. Chris will get some exposure to different treatment techniques that are related to questions on the operators test. Nick Steiner took a test for the class 3 operator license to correspond with lab work he is involved with. Nick will also have to try again.

Lab supplies, polymer and equipment were purchased this month.

SBR tank #2 was drained, scaffolding was rented and materials purchased to start repairs on decanters at the NWWTP.

Chris McElhinney and I attended a Disaster Management Seminar for water/wastewater utilities. The 2 day conference dealt with Natural and Man-made emergencies and was presented by FEMA. If anyone is interested, class manuals are in my office for inspection. Chris was able to earn 16 CEU’s for his operator license at this seminar.

Street Department:  Repairs were an ongoing job this month, from flat tires to scheduled maintenance.

A new bed floor was welded in place in the service truck.

The street sweeper has been worked on and serviced. Everything has been looked at and adjusted to the best the machine will allow.

The Kubota Tractor has also been serviced for summer.

The skid loader and mower trailer needed tires repaired.

Some road signs were addressed, and a new flashing beacon was erected on the Whiting Rd. / Rt. 76 stop sign.

Plows were removed from all trucks.

Cold patch was purchased twice this month as potholes continue to be addressed as they develop. 

All mowers are out of storage and were put to use this month.

Plan review for storm sewer pipe and dirt work along the bike path, between State & Summit Streets, was finalized and advertised for bids. Bid opening will be May 15th.

Two new OSHA approved gas cans were purchased this month.

Parks: Mowing season has started for playgrounds and ball fields. Ayre Excavating dumped a second round of fill in the lots east of the tennis courts. Another round from Mor-Agra should come in May. Protective measures were taken for Hill St. inlets. This is required in our EPA permit for filling the lot east of Village Hall.

A new pole chainsaw was purchased to be used in the park and street departments. This should cut some expenditure to tree trimmers in the future. Trees in Lion’s Park were trimmed up to allow mowers easier access under trees. 

A new weed sprayer was ordered from F/S services and should be here the first week in May. The 60 gallon tank has a three point hitch frame for future uses but will be placed in a truck bed for this year. It sprays a 15 foot path and comes with 25 feet of hose with spray gun for smaller areas.

Expenditures for April:

Lab Equipment 



$   153.00

Gas Cans




$   102.24

Polymer


 
 
$ 6060.00    

Maintenance Supplies



$   100.00  

Truck repairs




$   290.00   

Pole Saw




$   535.96

Cold Patch




$   110.00

Inlet protection



$   750.00 

Water Chemicals



$   676.03

Weed Sprayer




$ 1250.00

TOTAL




$10,027.23
Village Hall Landscaping:

A motion was made by Stetter, 2nd by Zangs to authorize Strate to recommend, to the Board on May 14, 2012, the lowest bidder for maintaining the landscaping around Village Hall not to exceed $3100.  Motion was carried 3-0.
Street Sweeper:

The street sweeper was serviced and if functioning adequately

Seal and Stripe Village Parking Lot:

Strate is receiving bids for sealing and striping the Village parking lot.
Radios in Trucks:

The Village has long band radios in our vehicles and as of July, the band will be changing to short band.  Strate is suggesting changing the radios in ten (10) vehicles at a cost of approximately $3,800.  Strate has already put $5,000 in FY2013 budget for new radios.
.



Administration:  Maureen Brzinski

Water and Sewer Billing:

1438 accounts were billed for water and sewer on May 1st at a total of $185,111.86.

Foreclosures:

Brzinski will report next month on the process of handling foreclosures and the number of them in the Village.
Old Business / New Business:

Fox Valley Lease Agreement:

The lease agreement has been signed by Fox Valley and President Neitzel.  The Village will now be paying for internet services on a monthly basis.

Reduction of W&S Rates for Handicapped Residents:

Brzinski is to call NICOR and ComEd to find out their procedure for defining a reduction of rates for handicapped patrons.
Waste Collection Program:
There were four RFP responses and two finalists, MDC and Veolia.  There were additional questions submitted to the two finalists by the Waste Collection committee, answered and reviewed.  Both companies offer excellent choices.
There are three services being considered:

1. Traditional Service: using separate receptacles for solid wastes and recycling – two trucks / weekly.

2. Single Stream: which intermixes solid waste and recycling in same receptacle – one truck / weekly.

3. Commercial Waste Collection

1. Traditional Service Alternatives / Monthly Costs:

MDC – 65 gallon recycling cart included in all three of these alternatives  (will allow 

some multiple choices from below)
a. Small/medium/large container for solid waste.  Sticker program for yard waste and other.  Cost is $10/$12/$14, less $1 for seniors.  Stickers are $2.50 for yard waste, $1 for garbage overflow.  Two garbage stickers for bulk items.

b. Unlimited everything $16, including one bulk item per week, less $1 for seniors.

c. Like number two, except yard waste uses sticker program, $15 less $1 for seniors.

Veolia – Unlimited everything including yard waste at $13.35, less $.85 for seniors, or 

   $12.50 for two 65 gallon containers.

2. Single Stream Alternatives -  All wastes go into one or more cans and one truck, maximizing reduction to road damage.  (Yard waste collections via separate truck in all scenarios)


MDC – One 95 gallon container, $10 with no senior discount.  Yard waste sticker 

 program.  They also offer pick ups 1x, 2x, 3x, 4x, 5x and 6x per week.

Veolia – Two or more containers (95 gallon), $12.50 / $11.50, yard waste included

3. Commercial Waste Collection – Pricing is below prevailing rates from either company.
a. MDC – comprehensive list of alternative sizes and collection rates.

b. Veolia – comprehensive list of alternative sizes, one pickup per week.

Dumpster Size

MDC 1x/week


Veolia
         2


         40


   30


   4


         65


   45


   6


         85


   55


   8


         110


   65


   10


         150


   95 gallon cart
         20

Both companies have a significant presence in the Village and many of their employees reportedly reside within the Village.  Most residents do not have waste pickup today and the question has been asked, should non waste residents have to subsidize free yard waste pickup?  There are also residents concerned about Veolia being a foreign owned company, but they have a large presence in Northern Illinois.  MDC is also a major provider in Northern Illinois and has excellent local references.
MFT Maintenance:

The following is a brief listing of the proposed cost for maintenance items for this construction season:


Total Square Yards



$  5,525.67


Total Asphalt tonnage



$     994.62


Number of Adjustments


$       14.00


Total Milling




$  4,511.00 


Total Pavement Removal


$   1,014.00


Asphalt Cost (@$80 ton)


$ 79,569.60

Adjustment Cost (@$500 each)

$   7,000.00


Milling Cost (@$6 sq. yd.)


$  27,066.00


Shaping Cost (@$3.00 sq. yd.)

$  13,533.00


Pavement Removal ($1.50 sq. yd.)

$    1,522.00


Orth Road (VPG portion)


$  35,000.00


Sub-total Cost



$127,168.50


Engineering Costs



$    8,000.00


Total Program Cost


$170,168.60
Adjournment: 
A motion was made by Zangs, 2nd by Stetter to adjourn meeting at 8:23 PM.  Motion was carried 3-0.
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